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TCR CLOSURE SCHEDULED JULY 8 – AUG. 11 

 

PROPOSED DETOUR: Route north of closure at Trilogy Parkway is shown in green. Detour south of Glen Ivy Road is shown in blue. 

Temescal Canyon Road culvert 
will relieve flooding during rains 

The long-awaited project to place a concrete box culvert under 

Temescal Canyon Road just north of Glen Ivy Road has finally 

been scheduled from July 8 to Aug. 11, according to Patricia 

Romo, director of the county’s Transportation Department. 

 

The $335,000-project will allow Coldwater Creek drainage to 

flow under the roadway instead of over it during heavy rains. 

“But,” Romo told the audience at last week’s MAC meeting, “in 

instances of 50- or 100-year storms, water will still run over the 

road but for a much shorter duration because of the culvert.”  

 

Romo said she doesn’t think the project will take five weeks -- 

“We allowed for delays due to unforeseen circumstances.” To get 

the project completed as quickly as possible, she said the work is 

scheduled 24/7 with noise-generating construction to take place 

during daytime hours. 

 

She said it was impossible to put the culvert in with only lane 

closures instead of a full road closure because of construction 

and environmental constraints to the narrow roadway and the 

need to relocate utilities. 

 

The county’s Dennis Green, who led the August 2017 

community meeting to discuss the road closure, is again heading 

the project’s public outreach. Fliers will be distributed to 

residents and businesses, and he is coordinating communication 

with all service providers including law enforcement, fire, 

ambulance and the county Transit Agency for the 

CommuterLink bus at Tom’s Farms. Signage will be placed on 

the I-15 to let commuters know Temescal Canyon Road is closed 

and is not a feasible detour to avoid freeway gridlock. 

 
 

VISUALIZATION: The box culvert will allow Coldwater Creek to 

flow under Temescal Canyon Road. Not pictured, the culvert will 
have a guard rail. The $335,000 construction cost is low because 
the county provided the concrete boxes needed for the project. 

The project was first scheduled in late 2016 but was postponed 

because of heavy rains and a delay from Caltrans in responding 

to the county’s request for detour signs. 

 

It was rescheduled mid-August 2017, but public concern over the 

road being closed while schools were in session caused the 

project to be postponed until summer of 2018. Last year the 

county made the decision to delay the project again and tag it on 

to the Temescal Canyon Road widening now in progress on the 

east side of the freeway. 

 

The last postponement could be viewed as fortuitous because the 

Holy Fire erupted on Aug. 6 and the closure of TCR would have 

impeded the work of fire crews and the efforts of evacuated 

residents to leave the area. 

 

Questions about the project? Contact Green: 
dennis@greencomonline.com  

mailto:dennis@greencomonline.com


 
 

CONGRATULATIONS: From left, Tricia Almiron, field rep for 

Supervisor Kevin Jeffries; Samantha Stilwell, legislative aide 
with Assemblywoman Melissa Melendez; Jasmine Bae, Tory 
Johnson, Tracy Davis accepting for her son Dustin and Art 
Marquez, with Waste Management. 

WMI awards scholarships 

Four lucky but very deserving students have been named 

recipients of the Waste Management El Sobrante Landfill 

2019 Scholarship Program. The program, new this year, 

awarded four $1,500 scholarships to graduating high school 

seniors and college freshmen who live in Temescal Valley. 

 

Winners are Jasmine Bae, a Wildrose Ranch resident who has 

been accepted to the University of California, Berkeley and will 

major in engineering; Tory Johnson of Horsethief Canyon 

Ranch who will attend Colorado State University and major in 

biology; Carson Vasquez of Sycamore Creek who will attend 

Brigham Young University and has not yet decided on a major, 

and Dustin Davis of Wildrose Ranch who is attending the 

University of California, Riverside and majoring in engineering. 

 

According to Waste Management’s Art Marquez, “Each of the 

winners is exceptional in the areas of community involvement, 

academics and extracurricular activities, and have gone above 

and beyond in their own way to make a difference.” 

 

Landfill undergoes annual review 
 

The El Sobrante Landfill Administrative Review Committee (ARC), 

will meet at 10:30 a.m., Wednesday, June 19 at the county’s 

Department of Waste Resources, 14310 Frederick St., Moreno Valley. 

USA Waste/WMI, owner of the landfill, is required to submit an annual 

report to the county’s Board of Supervisors documenting its 

conformance with the conditions and mitigation measures imposed on El 

Sobrante.  

The report is first vetted by the ARC, comprised of three county 

employees appointed for that purpose, and then by the El Sobrante 

Citizen’s Oversight Committee (COC), for final review and 

comments.  

The Department of Waste Resources in January created a COC 

newsletter which is published quarterly and provides updates on landfill-

related topics. View the latest edition here: 

http://www.wearetv.org/blog/docs/coc2ndqtr.pdf 

Sheriff shares Temescal Valley 
crime stats for March, April, May 

During the June 12 Temescal Valley Municipal Advisory 
Council meeting Sgt. Glenn Warrington of the Lake Elsinore 
Sheriff’s Station gave a detailed report on Part I crimes that 
occurred here in March, April and May.  

 

Part I crimes include serious felonies; Part II crimes are non-
serious felonies and all misdemeanors. 

 

He said the station received 393 calls for service from Temescal 
Valley during May – 18 fewer calls than received in April. 

 

Thirty-four calls in May were for Part I crimes. Here is the 
breakdown: 

 

Assaults – 4 in March, 4 in April and 5 in May. 
Burglaries – 8, 3 and 2. 
Thefts – 9, 4, and 12. 
Strong-armed Robbery – 1, 1 and 1. 
Vehicle Theft – 4, 4 and 5. 
Theft from Vehicle – 3, 4 and 9. 

 

There were 4 arrests in March – 1 felony and three 
misdemeanors. April saw 3 arrests – 2 felonies and 1 
misdemeanor, and there were 13 arrests in May – 3 felonies and 
11 misdemeanors. 

 

Vandalisms reported for March, April and May were 5, 5 and 3, 
respectively. Disturbing the Peace calls numbered 35, 36 and 
31. 

Time to again nominate TV as air-
quality disadvantaged community 

Temescal Valley hasn’t given up its quest to have an air-quality 

monitoring station located here, according to Jerry Sincich, 

chairman of the We Are Temescal Valley Development 

Committee. 

 

Sincich, as he did in April 2018, again is urging residents to 

nominate Temescal Valley as an air-quality disadvantaged 

community in need of air monitoring. 

 

The South Coast Air Quality Management District last year 

held a series of meetings to let the public know about AB 617 

which encourages collaboration with and the identification of 

disadvantaged communities needing assistance in cleaning up the 

air. Meetings again are being held this year. (See the flier section 

of the newsletter for the meeting closest to Temescal Valley.) 

While we didn’t make the cut for the three communities selected 

last year, we’re still being considered but need to re-nominate 

Temescal Valley. The SCAQMD makes the process easy with an 

online nomination form. 

Question 11 asks why the nominated community is a good 

candidate. Here are a few reasons: 

—Temescal Valley is located in a long, narrow valley between 

two mountain ranges bisected by the usually gridlocked I-15 

freeway. 

— Located here are several aggregate mines, asphalt and cement 

batch plants, and one of the largest landfills in the nation which 

uses incinerator ash as ground cover. 

— The largest mines and the landfill operate 24/7. 

— Several hundred trucks daily exit the freeway, spewing 

exhaust emissions and creating fugitive dust as they travel along 
 

                                                          CONTINUED NEXT PAGE                                                                
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MAY PHOTO WINNER 

 

The theme was "Fun at the Faire.” Congratulations to KYLIE 

HANSEN, a Wildrose Ranch resident, for this photo titled 

“Choo Choo.” While prizes are not normally awarded for the 

monthly contest, we wanted a good sampling of Faire photos. 

Kylie – you win a gift basket! 

 

CALLING ALL PHOTOGRAPHERS! This from Rob Mucha, 

Photo Contest chairman. “This month’s theme will be 

‘Pathways’ which can have different interpretations, so let’s 

not forget to venture down some less traveled. Oh, and we’re 

back to no-prize monthlies (other than pats on back and auto 

entry into annual Faire contest). Get er done!” It’s easy to 

enter the monthly contests. Photos must be shot by Temescal 

Valley residents in Temescal Valley – limit five photos per 

photographer. Tell us who you are and in which Temescal 

Valley community you reside. Give your entries a title. Shots 

are due by Sunday, June 30. Email the photos and info to: 

tvfairephotos@gmail.com 

SCAQMD NOMINATION ... 
CONTINUED FROM PREVIOUS PAGE   

our only north-south surface street to the mines and landfills. 

— We have a sewage treatment plant located here. 

 

The nomination process is quick and easy, but the deadline for 

nominations is Sunday, June 30. And please remember, when 

filling out the form, the community being nominated is Temescal 

Valley (not Corona)! 

 

http://www.aqmd.gov/nav/about/initiatives/environment

al-justice/ab617-134/ab617form 

CALENDAR 

EVENTS 

• Father's Day: Do something special, Sunday, June 16. 

• Starlight Cinema's Free Summer Movies Series: 9 a.m., 
Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday, June 17 through Aug. 
7, Dos Lagos Luxury Theatres. "Small Foot," June 17-19; 
"The Angry Birds Movie," June 24-26. Doors open at 8:30 
a.m.; kids' Snack Packs, $4. 

• Historical Monument Cleanups: 7 to 10 a.m., Saturday, 
June 22. Meet at the tanning vats monument on Temescal 
Canyon Road, south of the freeway and across the street 
from the Shell station.  

• Milkweed to Monarchs Workshops: Tracy Davis explains 
how to attract monarch butterflies to your garden, 10 a.m. and 
noon, Saturday, June 29, 7 Oaks Nursery. 

• Sycamore Creek Interpretive Center:  A hands-on learning 
experience where all ages can study the local ecology and 
natural history of Temescal. The center is open 9 a.m. to 3 
p.m., Thursdays, Fridays, Saturdays, 11875 Indian Truck 
Trail. To register for presentations: 951-277-- 0219 or 
scic@rcrcd.org. FREE!  

• Summer Reading Program: El Cerrito County Library, for 
ages 0-3 years, 4-12 years and 13-17 years. Register at the 
library, 7581 Rudell Road, behind El Cerrito Middle School. 
Many fun activities for the kids! 951-270-5012 or check out 
the June events HERE 

• Tom’s Farms:  FREE! Every weekend -- Craft Faire, 8 a.m. 
to 5 p.m.; Magic Show, noon and 2 p.m.; live music, 12:30 
to 5 p.m. Father’s Day Car Show – 11 a.m., Sunday, June 
16. 

TEMESCAL VALLEY MEETINGS 

• We Are Temescal Valley Education Committee:  6:30 p.m., 
Thursday, June 20, Tom's Farm Old-Fashioned 
Hamburgers. 

• Temescal Valley Water District Board Meeting:  8:30 
a.m., Tuesday, June 25, 22646 Temescal Canyon 
Road.  AGENDA 

• We Are Temescal Valley citizens’ group:  8:30 a.m., 
Saturday, July 6, Trilogy Lake Center, 24477 Trilogy 
Parkway.  

• Temescal Valley Municipal Advisory Council: NO 
MEETING IN JULY, next meeting 6 p.m., Wednesday, Aug. 
14, Trilogy Lodge, 24503 Trilogy Parkway. 

MEETINGS THAT AFFECT US 

• Riverside County Board of Supervisors:  9 a.m., Tuesday, 
June 18 and 25 and July 2 Administrative Center, 4080 
Lemon St., Riverside.  AGENDA | WATCH LIVE VIDEO 

• Riverside County Planning Commission: 9 a.m., 
Wednesday, June 19, Administrative Center, 4080 Lemon 
St., Riverside.  AGENDA | WATCH LIVE VIDEO 

• El Sobrante Landfill Administrative Review Committee: 
10:30 a.m., Wednesday, June 19, Department of Waste 
Resources, 14310 Frederick St., Moreno Valley. 

• Corona-Norco Unified School District: Business Meeting, 7 
p.m., Tuesday, June 25, 2820 Clark Ave., Norco. Special 
Board Meeting, 8 p.m., Wednesday, July 3, John F. Kennedy 
Middle College High School, 1951 Third St., Norco. AGENDA 

• Lake Elsinore Unified School District:  9 a.m., Thursday, 
June 27, 545 Chaney St., Lake Elsinore. AGENDA 

• Elsinore Valley Municipal Water District Board Meeting:  4 
p.m., Thursday, June 27 and July 11, 31315 Chaney St., 
Lake Elsinore. AGENDA 

mailto:tvfairephotos@gmail.com
http://www.aqmd.gov/nav/about/initiatives/environmental-justice/ab617-134/ab617form
http://www.aqmd.gov/nav/about/initiatives/environmental-justice/ab617-134/ab617form
mailto:scic@rcrcd.org
https://www.facebook.com/elcerritolibrary/
https://www.temescalvwd.com/agendas.cfm
https://www.rivcocob.org/2018-agendas-proceedings/
http://riversidecountyca.iqm2.com/Citizens/Default.aspx
http://planning.rctlma.org/PublicHearings/PlanningCommission/2018PCMeetingsandAgendas.aspx
http://www.rivcocob.org/planningvideo/
https://coronanorco.agendaonline.net/public/
http://lakeelsinore.agendaonline.net/public/
http://www.evmwd.com/about/board_of_directors/minutes/agenda.asp


2019 FAIRE PHOTO CONTEST FIRST PLACE WINNERS

 

FIRST PLACE ANIMALS: Rob Mucha, “On the Prowl.” 

 

 
FIRST PLACE LANDSCAPE: Rob Mucha, “Framed.” 

 
FIRST PLACE FIRE & FLOODS: Nikki Hayes, “Thank You 

in Chalk.” 

Thank you to Riverside County Supervisor Kevin Jeffries and his 
staff for judging the Temescal Valley Community Faire 2019 
Photo Contest. 

 

The entries were blindly judged – the entrants’ names were 
removed from the photos prior to judging. The Best of Show 
winner was decided by a vote of people attending the Faire. 

 

First place and Best of Show winners received a Tom’s Farm 
$100 gift card, second place an $85 gift card from Skull Canyon 
Zipline (Skull Canyon donated these prizes), and third place a 
$75 gift card from Glen Ivy Hot Springs. 

 

Congratulations to all the winners who, according to the rules, 
must reside in Temescal Valley and all entries be photographed 
in Temescal Valley. 

FIRST PLACE ARTISTIC EXPRESSION: Rob Mucha, 

“Warp Speed Santa.” 

FIRST PLACE THINGS TO DO: Trixie Anderson, “Take a 

Hike.” 



MORE FAIRE WINNERS 
Animals                Landscape 

2nd PLACE: Michelle Mucha, 

“Curious.” 

2nd PLACE: Krissy Brantsma, 

“Reflection on Temescal 
Valley.” 

3rd PLACE: Rob Mucha, 

“Swooping In.” 

Things to Do 

  3rd PLACE: Ampi Gengler,        

“Pink Flowers Among the   
Hills.” 

  Fire & Floods 

2nd PLACE: Trixie 

Anderson, “Tour de 
Temescal Valley.” 

  3rd PLACE: Gene Gengler,    

“Welcome to Mars.” 
 

 

 

3rd PLACE: Rob Mucha, 

“Perseverant Prospector.”                                              

BEST OF SHOW: (selected by popular vote of attendees to 

the faire) Rob Mucha, “Job Well Done.” This photo also won 

second place in the Fire and Floods category. 

Artistic 

Expression 

  

  2nd PLACE: Rob Mucha, 

  “Tunnel Vision.”                         3rd Place: Gene Gengler, 

                                                        “Microlife.”                                   

________________________________________ 

Did you know We Are 
Temescal Valley has a 
facebook page? Almost 
7,500 members and a great 
assortment of news, tidbits 
and events happening 
throughout our Valley. 
 
https://www.facebook.com/groups/682232085156639/  
________________________________________    

https://www.facebook.com/groups/682232085156639/


I-15 FULL CLOSURE 9 P.M. JUNE 29 TO 9 A.M. JUNE 30

 



INFORMATION FROM THE CORONA-NORCO UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

     



 



 



 



 



 



CATCH THE ROUTE 205 / 206 COMMUTERLINK BUS AT TOM’S FARMS 

 HERE’S WHERE KIDS CAN GO FOR ONLY A QUARTER:  
https://www.riversidetransit.com/index.php/newsroom/latest-news/185-students-

ride-the-bus-for-a-quarter-all-summer-long 

 

https://www.riversidetransit.com/index.php/newsroom/latest-news/185-students-ride-the-bus-for-a-quarter-all-summer-long
https://www.riversidetransit.com/index.php/newsroom/latest-news/185-students-ride-the-bus-for-a-quarter-all-summer-long


 



INTERESTED IN WHAT’S GOING ON AT THE LANDFILL? CHECK OUT THE NEWSLETTER:  

http://www.wearetv.org/blog/docs/coc2ndqtr.pdf 

 

 

http://www.wearetv.org/blog/docs/coc2ndqtr.pdf

